IRLAM AND CADISHEAD COMMUNITY COMMITTEE
17th March, 2005

St. Mary's Church Hall,
Penry Avenue,
Cadishead.

Meeting commenced:
7.00 p.m.
"
ended:
9.32 p.m.
PRESENT:
John Shelley - in the Chair

Councillors Hunt, Jones, Kean, Lightup and Mann
Allan Whitefield - Rotary, Irlam Festival

G. Marshall - Irlam Over 50’s Group

Basil Pearson - 1st Cadishead Scouts

John Morley - Irlam Rotary Club

Richard Abernethy - Irlam Accord

Ron Parker - Irlam MSFC

Nancy Heap - ICHI

Debbie Kemp - Salford Primary Care Trust

Guy Williams - Cadishead FC and Salford Community Leisure

Simon Warburton 
} Local Resident

Geoff Rawlinson
}

J. Booth

}

Liz Hill

}

N. Sherratt

}

E. Black

}

B. Calshaw

}

P. Finch

}

Alan Rice

}

OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE:


Judy Edmonds - Area Co-ordinator


Ursula Sossalla-Iredale - Neighbourhood Manager


Beckie Eastham
} Environment Directorate


Mark Hattle

}


Perry Shard - Cadishead Way Stage 2 Supervisor, Housing and Planning 




Directorate


Sue Ness - Community Health and Social Care Directorate


Nikki Park - Customer and Support Services Directorate

87.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Hudson, Chris Trueblood, Terry Handsley, Jane McNulty, Sergeant Rowson, Rachel Slack, Don Baxter, Sybil Norcott, Mary Cherry and Bill Brock.

88.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting of the Community Committee held on 20th January, 2005, were approved as a correct record, subject to an amendment to Minute 80 - Feedback from Exhibition Re: Port Salford/Western Gateway Infrastructure Scheme Proposals, to delete ‘the proposed bridge and whether the width of the bridge could be designed to allow trams to be accommodated in the future’ and substitute ‘the need for the railway bridge to be widened so that Metrolink could travel underneath to enable any future developments to be accommodated’.

89.
MATTERS ARISING - ACTION SHEET

The Community Committee considered an action sheet arising from the meeting held on 20th January, 2005, with specific reference to the following -


(a)
Minute 72(a) - Ferryhill Road - Drainage Problems

The Neighbourhood Manager reported that (a) Liverpool Road had been cleansed as part of the routine gully cleansing programme during February, 2005, and a number of gullies had been identified as being in need of replacement and (b) work would be carried out as part of an ongoing process, however, this was limited due to the volume of traffic using the road.


RESOLVED:
THAT the information be noted and that the drainage problems continue to be monitored.


(b)
Minute 72(b) - Mossland Health Walks - 



Pathway behind Tesco (Hedges Overgrown)

The Neighbourhood Manager reported that Dave Molyneux from Peel Holdings had indicated that the hedges had been cut back in July, 2004, and that he was due to inspect the pathway in the near future.


RESOLVED:
THAT the information be noted, and that the Healthy Walks Team be requested to monitor the situation in the future.


(c)
Minute 72(e) - Police Issues - Railway Bridge (Fencing)

The Neighbourhood Manager reported that this issue was to be progressed by Ruth Shields at a meeting of the Irlam and Cadishead Liverpool Road Officer Working Group, with a view to arrangements being made for an officer to visit the site with a representative from the Manchester Ship Canal Company in the near future.


Nancy Heap reported that concerns had been expressed with regard to a gang of youths who had been congregating in the area on motorbikes. 


RESOLVED:
THAT the situation continue to be monitored.


(d)
Minute 73(b) - Theme 2 : A Safe Irlam and Cadishead

The Neighbourhood Manager (a) circulated a report prepared by Damian Dallimore of the Salford Community Safety Unit on Community Rail Partnerships (Adopt-a-Station Scheme), who were a means by which various stakeholders and interested parties along a rail corridor could play an active role in the development of a responsive and good quality rail service and had indicated that Irlam Station may be considered as a project and (b) reported that it would be beneficial to establish a group of local people to enable the project to progress.


Councillor Roger Jones reported that following a meeting with a local resident in Cadishead who had complained about the number 67 bus service and Irlam Station, he had requested that a report be produced in response to the concerns raised, the details of which could be reported at the next meeting of the Community Committee.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the information be noted.




(2) THAT Damian Dallimore be requested to attend a future meeting of the Community Committee to report on the ‘Adopt-a-Station’ Scheme.




(3) THAT Irlam Station be included as an item on the agenda for the next meeting of the Community Committee.


(e)
Minute 73(c) - Theme 3 : A Learning and Creative Irlam and Cadishead

The Neighbourhood Manager reported that (a) the reason provided as to why Irlam had not been identified as a priority area was that the team did not have the capacity to deliver across the whole of the City, therefore, areas with higher indices of deprivation and basic skills needs had been prioritised, (b) those areas which were considered as a priority were Little Hulton, Broughton, Winton and Barton and (c) the purpose of the Citywide brochure was to publicise the courses which were funded by the team and it was not intended to be a directory.


The Area Co-ordinator reported that the City Council were currently in the process of identifying funds for the Community Festival.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the information be noted.




(2) THAT Linda Ross of the Lifelong and Adult Learning Team be requested to attend the meeting of the Community Committee to be held on 19th May, 2005, to provide information with regard to all adult/lifelong learning courses which are presently being run or planned for the area in the future.


(f)
Minute 73(d) - Theme 4 : An Irlam and Cadishead where Children 



and Young People are Valued

The Neighbourhood Manager reported that (a) a letter had been sent to the Chief Executive requesting information with regard to whether any attempts were being made centrally to obtain funding to enable further JABBA events to be held throughout the City in the future and (b) funding had been requested from the Positive Action for Young People Fund, however, the application had not been successful.


The Area Co-ordinator indicated that other sources of funding would be investigated.


RESOLVED:
THAT the information be noted and that an update be provided at the next meeting of the Community Committee.


(g)
Minute 73(f) - Theme 6 : An Economically Prosperous Irlam and Cadishead

The Neighbourhood Manager reported that (a) in relation to the funding which had been allocated to the major road corridors in Irlam/Cadishead, Eccles and Swinton, the £20,000 would be carried over into the next financial year, (b) further funding of £100,000 had been obtained for the above three areas for the next financial year and bids for an allocation of that amount had been submitted, (c) the funding from Neighbourhood Renewal had not been a direct allocation to the area and the process to obtain the money was complicated and (d) officers and Ward Councillors would be carrying out a tour of Liverpool Road and a consultation exercise would then be carried out in the near future.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the information be noted.




(2) THAT feedback from the tour of Liverpool Road be reported at the next meeting of the Community Committee.




(3) THAT if considered necessary, Ruth Shields be invited to attend a future meeting of the Community Committee to provide further information with regard to the process for allocating the Neighbourhood Renewal Funding.


(h)
Minute 77 - Victory Day - 60th Anniversary - Ideas for Local Events

The Neighbourhood Manager circulated a report containing details of citywide and local community events arranged to celebrate VE Day and VJ Day.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.


(i)
Minute 79 - Recycling

RESOLVED:
THAT it be noted that this item had been considered later in the meeting, Minute No. 92 refers.


(j)
Minute 80 - Feedback from Exhibition Regarding Port Salford/WGIS Proposals

The Chairman (a) referred to a briefing note which had been circulated with the agenda for the meeting, which outlined the processes the Council had/would undertake in its consideration of the Port Salford planning application, (b) indicated that 140/150 letters had been received in response to the consultation on the planning application and (c) expressed concern as to whether the correspondence previously submitted from the Community Committee, detailing the concerns regarding the road scheme, had been included and indicated that he would pursue the matter outside the meeting.


Councillor Roger Jones reported that he would be attending a meeting of the Farmer’s Group on 23rd March, 2005, at which representatives from Peel Holdings would be in attendance, therefore, he would pass on the comments/concerns raised regarding the Port Salford proposals.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the briefing note and the comments made be noted.




(2) THAT a representative from the Housing and Planning Directorate be requested to attend a future meeting of the Community Committee, when more information was available with regard to the highway/traffic issues.


(k)
Minute 83 - Comprehensive Performance Assessment

RESOLVED:
THAT it be noted that Councillor Merry would be attending the meeting of the Community Committee to be held on 19th May, 2005, to respond to the concerns   raised in relation to the recent comprehensive performance assessment in which Salford was rated as a weak Council.

90.
BUDGET APPLICATIONS CONSIDERED AT THE MEETING OF THE IRLAM AND CADISHEAD COMMUNITY INITIATIVE BUDGET PANEL HELD ON 2ND MARCH, 2005

The Neighbourhood Manager submitted the (a) recommendations arising from the above meeting of the Budget Panel and (b) financial position statement in relation to (i) the Devolved Budget, as at 16th February, 2005, and (ii) the Community Use of Schools Budget, as at 21st February, 2005.


Councillor Roger Jones reported that improvements had now been made to the playground at Boundary Road and funding had also been secured for the provision of fencing.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the recommendations of the Community Initiative Budget Panel with regard to the applications from (a) Irlam Vets Bowling Club, (b) Lucy Winskill Sheltered Housing Group, (c) Environmental Services, (d) Cadishead Community Hall, (e) Creative Services, (f) Irlam and Cadishead Social Inclusion Group, (g) Irlam and Cadishead Festival and (h) Irlam and Cadishead Campaign (Digging for the Future), be endorsed.




(2) THAT the financial position statements as detailed above be noted.

91.
COMMUNITY ACTION PLAN - PRIORITIES/UPDATES ON ACHIEVEMENTS

The Neighbourhood Manager submitted a report containing details of the progress made in relation to the seven themes outlined within the Community Action Plan, during which the following points were made:-


(a)
Theme 1 : A Healthy Irlam and Cadishead

RESOLVED:
THAT it be noted, that anyone interested in attending the visit to Farmer Copley in Pontefract, should contact the Neighbourhood Manager.


(b)
Theme 2 : A Safe Irlam and Cadishead

It was reported that with regard to the list compiled which detailed faulty street lights in the area, no progress had yet been made.


Councillor Roger Jones reported that he had recently attended a meeting involving residents of the De Traffords Estate, who had expressed concern with regard to the standard of lighting in the area and officers within the Housing and Planning Directorate had carried out a visit, and they had agreed to establish a scheme to enable the required improvements to be carried out.


RESOLVED:
THAT the list of the faulty street lights be forwarded to the Ward Councillors and that they be requested to pursue the matter.


(c)
Theme 5 : An Inclusive Irlam and Cadishead with Stronger Communities

RESOLVED:
THAT it be noted that a meeting had been arranged to be held at Irlam Council Offices on 29th March, 2005.


(d)
Theme 6 : An Economically Prosperous Irlam and Cadishead

RESOLVED:
THAT it be noted that the proposal for a sixth form college at Irlam and Cadishead Community High School, would be considered by the School Organisation Committee in the near future.


(e)
Theme 7 : An Irlam and Cadishead that is Good to Live In

Councillor Roger Jones reported that (a) the improvements to the tennis courts at Princes Park had now commenced and suggested that once the project had been completed, arrangements be made to publicise the work carried out and (b) a tour of the Liverpool Road corridor would be undertaken on 21st March, 2005, to identify the worse areas along the route.


Councillor Joe Kean reported that improvements to the cycleway had commenced on 14th March, 2005, and would be completed within approximately 16 weeks.


RESOLVED:
THAT the information be noted.

92.
RECYCLING

Mark Hattle of the Environment Directorate reported on progress in relation to recycling within the Community Committee area and indicated that in relation to (a) kerbside recycling, there were 1,790 properties within Irlam participating, which represented 42.5% of the area and 1,760 within Cadishead, which represented 32.5% of the area, (b) compost recycling, there were 738 properties within Irlam participating and 717 properties within Cadishead and (c) in comparison to the other areas of the City, Irlam was currently 5th and Cadishead was 11th out of 19.   


Reference was made to (i) concerns expressed with regard to the collection of garden waste, (ii) whether action was being taken to encourage more households to recycle, (iii) the new housing estate near the Kwik Save site and whether information had been circulated to the occupiers of the new properties to promote recycling, (iv) the Government directive target in relation to recycling, (v) whether the information circulated with regard to recycling could include details of the items which were able to be recycled and (vi) the telephone directories/yellow pages and whether they could be recycled.


Mark Hattle reported that (a) information was placed on the recycle bins indicating when waste would be collected, (b) leaflets would be distributed to each household within Salford promoting recycling in the near future, (c) information had not yet been circulated to the new housing estate near the Kwik Save site, however, this would be carried out in the near future and (d) leaflets promoting recycling did contain details of those items which could be recycled and if items were rejected, a note should be placed in the box, indicating the reasons why.


Beckie Eastham reported that (i) recycling was voluntary and work was being undertaken within schools to increase awareness with regards its importance, (ii) the targets set by H.M. Government would be achieved, (iii) an Environment Roadshow was currently being organised to promote recycling, (iv) if residents were uncertain as to what could be recycled, it was suggested that they place the item within the box and if it was not acceptable, it would be returned and (v) the only company who recycled the yellow pages were yellow pages themselves, however, there had been schemes operated within schools which organised this process.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT Mark Hattle and Beckie Eastham be thanked for attending the meeting and that they be requested to liaise with Sue Ness with regard to the Environment Roadshow being included in the Community Committee Summer Show.




(2) THAT details of those items which could be recycled, those which could not and the reasons why, be publicised in a future Community Committee newsletter.




(3) THAT information with regard to the recycling of yellow pages be provided at a future meeting of the Community Committee.

93.
CADISHEAD WAY PHASE 2

Perry Shard gave a presentation on the progress in relation to the Cadishead Way Stage 2 By-pass, the main points of which were as follows:-

· Cadishead Way Stage 2 By-pass - Brinnel Drive roundabout to City Boundary, works progression February 04 - March 05

· February, 2005 - The road section currently being used by Univar traffic only - opened November, 2004

· City Boundary - Glazebrook Bridge 

· North Bank Bridge - February, 2005

· Ongoing operation work - backfill operation to North Bank Bridge

· Ongoing work operations - Liverpool Road tie-in 

· Facts to date

· Upcoming works and events during the next 3 months

· Scheme completion 

· Anticipated final cost - on budget at £11.3M

· Anticipated completion date - ahead of schedule


Reference was made to (a) the opening celebrations and the need to consider the publicity arrangements, (b) the lack of consultation with residents on Hayes Road as they had been informed that the area would not be used by construction traffic, however, there were heavy goods vehicles using this route, (c) concerns expressed with regard to the amount of dust from the site, (d) the progress made which was considered as an excellent achievement which had caused minimal disruption on the area and (e) whether information on the work undertaken could be forwarded to the History Society, to enable a permanent record to be kept of the project’s achievements.


Perry Shard reported that (i) it was hoped that work would be completed 10 weeks ahead of schedule and further information as to an accurate date would be available in May/June, 2005, (ii) the Site Team had decided to use Hayes Road, but this was only while surcharge was being removed, (iii) the process in relation to the removal of dust had been explained previously and (iv) steps had been taken to ensure that minimum disruption would be caused to local residents in the area.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT Perry Shard be thanked for providing an informative presentation.




(2) THAT the Opening Celebration Co-ordination meeting be held on 26th April, 2005, at the site office, commencing at 4.00 p.m. and anyone wishing to attend that meeting should contact the Neighbourhood Manager.




(3) THAT information with regard to the programme of works from its commencement to its completion be forwarded to the History Society to enable a permanent record to be kept.




(4) THAT Perry Shard be thanked for all his hard work during the project and wished all the best in his future employment.

94.
COMMUNITY FESTIVAL

Debbie Kemp and Sue Ness gave a presentation on the Irlam and Cadishead Community Festival, the main points of which were as follows:-

· Irlam and Cadishead Community Festival - Fire Dance 2005

· Recognised need and importance of engaging children and young people

· Build on Success

· Lantern Parade 2004, Princes Park, Irlam

· Fire Dance Project

· Summer Dance Workshop

· Festival Evening 

· Grand Final of Staged Dance Routine

· Spectacular Parade from Youth Centre

· Fire Drawings - Walk the Plank

· Samba Band

· How children, parents/families and the community would be involved

· Workshop 

· Those involved - number of agencies

· Secured funding to date 

· Youth Bank £5,000

· Hamilton Davies Trust £2,500

· Other sources of funding being investigated

· Sustainability 

· Dance Workshops/Classes


Allan Whitehead indicated that he, on behalf of the Irlam and Cadishead Festival Committee, wished to thank Debbie Kemp and Sue Ness for all their hard work in arranging this project.


Richard Abernethy reported that (a) whilst arranging the project, attempts were being made to mix a local traditional event with an art based project and people who were nationally known would be involved and (b) attempts were being made to promote the Community Festival and local involvement. 


Sue Ness indicated that it was hoped that as many groups as possible would be involved in the project.


RESOLVED:
THAT Debbie Kemp and Sue Ness be thanked for providing an informative presentation.

95.
SIGNIFICANT PLANNING APPLICATIONS

The Chairman reported that (a) a planning application had been submitted to extend the site boundary and erect fencing to provide lorry/car parking at the Winery, Fairhills Road, Irlam, (b) in relation to the planning application for the provision of apartments at Irlam Lock, which had been considered at a recent meeting of the Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel, at which he had attended, he felt it was indicated that singular objections needed to be submitted, rather than one being sent on behalf of the Community Committee, to ensure its consideration and (c) it may be beneficial to establish a small group of people to monitor planning applications, to ensure that the Community Committee were fully informed.


Councillor Roger Jones reported that (i) there had been two planning applications approved at the meeting of the Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel held earlier that day in relation to (a) the extension of the farmhouse at Chat Moss and (b) the provision of a café/wine bar on Liverpool Road, (ii) a planning application had recently been submitted by Irlam County Primary School for the erection of fencing, however, there was a need to ensure that access to the playing fields was still maintained for local children, (iii) local Councillors were provided with a weekly list of planning applications for their respective areas and (iv) he supported planning applications for additional houses/apartments, as such developments ensured that the area had a buoyant population, and guaranteed the viability of local schools by maintaining healthy pupil numbers.


Councillor Joe Kean indicated that (a) with regard to the proposed apartments at Irlam Lock, a further application would need to be submitted in relation to the details of the scheme and local residents would be consulted on the proposals and (b) there was a need to accept that Planning Officers did work within the guidelines set and appropriate conditions were attached to planning applications to ensure that the interests of the public were protected.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the information be noted.




(2) THAT the proposal to establish a Planning Sub-Group to monitor planning applications be discussed at the next meeting of the Community Committee.

96.
INFORMATION EXCHANGE/GOOD NEWS STORIES

RESOLVED:
THAT the following information be noted:-

· Free bus fare for pensioners and disabled, during off peak hours, from April, 2006

· Greater Manchester Police Authority - Newsletter

· Tackling anti-social behaviour - phone line set up by the Government to receive reports of anti-social behaviour - 0845 605 2222

97.
ASTLEY ROAD/THE MOSS

Concerns were expressed with regard to the poor condition of the highway on Astley Road and the Moss and although minor interim repairs had been carried out, the road was still in a poor state.


Councillor Roger Jones indicated that the City Council were responsible for carrying out repairs to the highway on Astley Road, and Peel Holdings were responsible for the Moss and whilst a request could be made to Peel Holdings, there was a need to ensure that the City Council was also prepared to carry out the work required.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the concerns with regard to the poor condition of Astley Road be forwarded to the Highways Section within the Housing and Planning Directorate and information as to when the work would be undertaken be submitted at the next meeting of the Community Committee.




(2) THAT the concerns in relation to the poor condition of the Moss be forwarded to Peel Holdings to request that action be taken.

98.
FERRYHILL ROAD

Concerns were expressed with regard to the poor condition of Ferryhill Road and the need for repairs to be carried out in the near future.


RESOLVED:
THAT the concerns raised be forwarded to the Highways Section of the Housing and Planning Directorate and a request be made for the repairs to be carried out at the earliest opportunity.

99.
UNPAID COUNCIL TAX

Concerns were expressed with regard to the percentage of Council Tax which was unpaid and Councillor Jones indicated that the City Council did collect 98% of the Council Tax within Salford and, any remaining amounts were always pursued.


RESOLVED:
THAT the information be noted.

100.
ROTARY CLUB OF IRLAM - REPRESENTATIVE ON THE IRLAM AND CADISHEAD COMMUNITY INITIATIVE BUDGET PANEL

Allan Whitefield reported that the appointed representative from the Rotary Club of Irlam, on the Irlam and Cadishead Community Initiative Budget Panel, would need to resign and requested whether it would be possible to elect an alternative member of the club to serve on the Panel.


RESOLVED:
THAT details of the representative to be elected as a member of the Irlam and Cadishead Community Initiative Budget Panel be forwarded to the Neighbourhood Manager.

101.
SANDY LANE, IRLAM

Concerns were expressed with regard to a large mound of soil which had been left on the pavement at Sandy Lane, Irlam, and Councillor Roger Jones indicated that he would investigate the matter.


RESOLVED:
THAT the information be noted.

102.
CADISHEAD PARK

Nancy Heap reported that flowers had been damaged at Cadishead Park due to cars/ bikes riding over them and it was suggested that some form of barrier/bollards be erected to prevent this happening in the future.


RESOLVED:
THAT the suggestion to erect a barrier/bollards be referred to the Parks and Open Spaces Group for consideration.

103.
LOCAL TRANSPORT GROUP

Terry Handsley provided the following information which had arisen from a recent meeting of the Local Transport Group:-

· First Manchester had promised to have a rolling programme of inspectors at the Cadishead terminal to alleviate the problem regarding the doubling up of buses followed by a long period without a service

· The improvements to Eccles Bus Station (relating to the separation of buses travelling into Manchester from those travelling from Manchester) would come into operation in April

· Travel Shop in Eccles - the problem that had been identified with regard to the roof of the building had now been resolved - shop would be opening in the future

· Metrolink were going to upgrade their PA System and electronic destination displays would be provided inside the trams


RESOLVED:
THAT the information be noted.

104.
KISS

The Neighbourhood Manager reported on KISS, which was a new service which provided sexual health advice for people under 20 years of age.


RESOLVED:
THAT the information be noted.

105.
TRAFFIC LIGHTS AT FAIRHILLS ROAD

The Chairman reported that recently the traffic lights at Fairhills Road had not been working, however, it had been suggested that the traffic flow was improved whilst they were not in operation.


Concerns were also expressed with regard to the traffic lights, as it was felt that they allowed insufficient time for people to cross the road.


Councillor Roger Jones indicated that whilst the traffic flow had improved without the lights in operation, it was more dangerous for pedestrians attempting to cross the road.


Councillor Joe Kean indicated that he had recently had discussions with the Planning Officers in relation to the development at the Kwik Save site, as there may be a possibility of a contribution being made by the applicant to carry out improvements to the Fairhills Road junction.


RESOLVED:
THAT Trupti Patel be requested to investigate the comments made.

106.
OPENING OF THE CADISHEAD WAY BY-PASS STAGE TWO - RESTRICTION ON HGV VEHICLES ON LIVERPOOL ROAD

The Chairman requested information with regard to whether heavy goods vehicles would be prevented from using Liverpool Road and the roundabout, once the new by-pass had been opened.


Councillor Roger Jones indicated that there were a number of issues to be discussed once the new by-pass had been opened, such as the removal of some of the double yellow lines along Liverpool Road.


Richard Abernethy reported that discussions had been held in the past with regard to the restriction of heavy goods vehicles using Liverpool Road, however, representatives from Greater Manchester Police had indicated that there were a number of businesses along this stretch of road which would need access and such a restriction would be difficult to enforce.


The Chairman indicated that if there were proposals to green Liverpool Road, such issues needed to be discussed in the future.


RESOLVED:
THAT the information be noted.

107.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

RESOLVED:
THAT it be noted that the next meeting of the Community Committee would be held on Thursday, 19th May, 2005, at Irlam Community Centre, commencing at 7.00 p.m.
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